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April 19, 2011
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed is a proposed Bond Ordinance that would authorize the issuance of up to $1.5 billion of new bonds (the “Bonds”) through mid-2013 on behalf of the Wastewater Treatment Division (WTD).  Of this total amount, up to $300 million would be new borrowing to provide continued funding for WTD’s capital improvement program, while the remaining $1.2 billion would be utilized to refund certain outstanding wastewater bonds in order to lower future debt service costs.

In 2008, WTD and the County initiated a 5-year financing plan in anticipation of exceptional levels of capital spending for construction of the Brightwater Treatment System and other major projects contained in the Regional Wastewater Services Plan (RWSP).  The twin goals of the plan were fully funding the Brightwater project and smoothing sharp variations in projected monthly sewer rate increases.  It was anticipated that approximately $1.4 billion in bonds would be issued in support of the WTD capital program during 2008 through 2011.  Both of these goals have been met as rate increases have been orderly and as planned.  Further, Brightwater construction will be concluding in 2012.

With the completion of Brightwater, WTD total capital spending levels are projected to approximate historical levels of activity ranging between $100 and $200 million annually. 
This authorization level is consistent with WTD’s current financial plan and rate projections.  Additionally, due to ongoing concerns about the credit-worthiness of bond insurance companies, it provides the flexibility to use a portion of the proceeds of the Bonds to potentially replace existing surety policies that comprise a portion of the debt service reserve if so needed.  It is anticipated that the Bonds to generate funds for the capital improvement program will be issued in multiple series, with the first sale expected to occur early in 2012.  

The ordinance would also authorize up to $1.2 billion of new bonds to be issued for the purpose of refunding certain outstanding wastewater bonds.  On January 1, 2012 approximately $450 million of outstanding sewer revenue bonds will become callable for the first time and thus eligible to be refunded on a current basis.  Based on today’s bond market conditions, the current refunding of a substantial portion of these bonds would comfortably achieve the County’s present value debt service savings target for such transactions identified in the County’s debt management policy, as adopted by Motion 12660.

The inclusion of the remainder of the requested refunding authorization is driven by the desire to position the County to quickly take advantage of future financial market developments.  If either long-term interest rates on municipal bonds were to fall significantly or short-term Treasury interest rates were to rise sharply during the next two years, or some combination thereof, it may be possible that the advance refunding of certain other wastewater bonds would achieve the County’s 5% present value debt service savings target for such transactions.  If such favorable conditions do not materialize within the 2-year term of the authorization, the authority would simply expire unused.
The proposed authorization would allow the Bonds to be sold as either sewer revenue bonds or so-called double-barreled limited tax general obligation (LTGO) bonds.  The use of double-barreled LTGO bonds is generally advantageous since, given their higher credit ratings; they produce lower borrowing costs than do sewer revenue bonds and avoid the need for borrowing additional amounts simply to fund the debt service reserve.
However, it is not always either possible or prudent to issue every installment of wastewater debt in the form of double-barreled LTGO bonds.  Specifically, because of the more stringent additional bonds test that must be satisfied for double-barreled LTGO bonds, it will not be possible to issue such bonds to generate new money for WTD again until 2013.  Furthermore, even then, if the differential between the rates on double-barreled LTGO bonds and sewer revenue bonds is not sufficiently wide, it may still be prudent to issue the new debt in the form of sewer revenue bonds in order to preserve the County’s debt capacity.  Prior to any new money issue in 2013, Seattle Northwest Securities, the County’s financial advisor will therefore conduct an analysis of the then-prevailing savings to recommend whether the use of double-barreled LTGO bonds is warranted.
The exact terms of the Bonds will be established by the finance director in consultation with the County’s financial advisor and confirmed by the Council in separate Sale Motions to be adopted on the days of the sales.  The first sale under this authorization is scheduled to take place late in the third quarter of 2011 when it will first become possible to undertake the current refunding of the outstanding sewer revenue bonds that are callable on January 1, 2012.
Thank you for your consideration of this request.  If you have any questions regarding these proposed bonds, please contact Ken Guy, Director, Finance and Business Operations Division, at 206-263-9254, or Nigel Lewis, Senior Debt Analyst in the Treasury Operations Section, at 206-296-1168.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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ATTN:  Acting Chief of Staff





        Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council



Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Christie True, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks, (DNRP)


Pam Elardo, Director, Wastewater Treatment Division, DNRP



Caroline Whalen, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive 


    Services (DES)



Ken Guy, Director, Finance and Business Operations Division, (FBOD), DES



Nigel Lewis, Senior Debt Analyst, Treasury Operations, FBOD, DES
